






Dear Members and Supporters, 

For the second year in a row, all aspects of the operations and activities at Manuels 

River were impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic. Like the community in which we 

operate, we experienced the ups and downs of openings, closings, and changes in 

public health measures. First and second vaccine shots, booster shots, the NL 

VaxPass, Beta and Omicron variations, all became part of our everyday language.  

I am proud to say that our Board of Directors, Executive Director, Janet Rumsey, 

management, staff, members and supporters all stepped up to help make 2021 a 

successful year.  Throughout this 2021 Annual Report you will read how Manuels River, despite the challenges of 

the pandemic, continued to deliver on our core mandate as it relates to conservation, education, recreation, and 

to continue to serve our community well. We had a successful second year for our Bobber Race 50/50 Online 

Lottery and we were able to hold another successful Giv’er on the River fun run. After a year’s absence we were 

thrilled to hold another Chefs for Trails event and it was the best yet! This year saw the grand opening of the 

Community Rain Garden and the Survivor’s Tulip Garden. We had a full year participating in the Meals Ready To 

Go program for seniors and for the second year the Town of CBS brightened everyone’s winter with the lights 

display along the Manuels River Trails and Centre property. 

We found time during the year to reflect on our operations and governance. We gained full control of Frida’s 

Riverside Café and the Manuels River Catering operations under the leadership of our new Food and Beverage 

Manager. We transitioned Riverside Gifts to an online and “pop-up” store model. We updated our Purpose, 

Values and Vision statements and updated our policies and procedures as we continued to strive for good 

governance and excellence in everything that we do.  

Plus, as you will see from our Treasurer’s report, we managed to contain expenses and find new revenue sources 

including COVID-19 related government funding and for the second year in a row did not go into a deficit. That is 

a tremendous achievement. We plan to build on what we have learned in achieving our relative financial and 

operational success in 2020 and 2021 to bounce back even stronger in 2022. 

We owe our thanks to Shelley Moores and Andrea Gosse, whose dedicated board service was especially valued 

as leaders regarding our special events and fundraising efforts. Both retired from the board during 2021 to 

successfully seek election to CBS Town Council. We wish them well as they continue to serve our community.   

I want to thank our ED Janet and her hard working and talented group of management and staff, as well as our 

dedicated volunteers, board and committee members. Thank you to all of you who have continued to do all that 

you can during these challenging times to help keep Manuels River an essential part of the community’s current 

and future social, recreational, educational, tourism, and business life.  

Stay safe.  I hope to see you at the Centre and on the Trails during 2022! 

Don 



Friends of Manuels River 
 
As we turn the page to 2022, I want to pause and celebrate a year that was both 
transformative and historic for Manuels River. We have been committed to being 
flexible and open to change in the face of uncertainty. Our team has learned that 
the more adaptable we are, the more comfortable we are in embracing new ways 
of doing things; to remain relevant we have implemented many changes. I am so 
proud of my team over the last two years as they have adopted new workplace 
systems, new tools and new business strategies. 
 
In 2021, strategic decisions were made to leverage each opportunity available to Manuels River, starting with 
taking over the entire food and beverage business for the first time since the centre opened; we no longer have a 
third party operator for the cafe or food catering. Another initiative was the creation of micro-weddings, offering 
an all-inclusive wedding package that our team plans and coordinates.  
 
Our Education team got back to in-person learning with our STEM school programs, while our virtual offerings 
never stopped! To enhance our tourism offerings, we focused on the human history of Manuels River, expanded 
the exhibits with cultural and heritage displays plus we piloted a new guided heritage trail tour.  
 
In June, we achieved another milestone for our trail development with the addition  of our outdoor classroom. We 
did not plan to upgrade any of the trail sections in 2021; our focus was on maintaining the sections we had 
completed and maintaining the cleanliness and safety of the Canyon area. We also added an accessible picnic area 
around the centre to encourage visitors to sit and connect with nature. 
 
In 2021, we expanded our programming to support at-risk seniors as well as new Canadians during the uncertainty 
of the ongoing pandemic challenges. We partnered with the Association of New Canadians and Connections for 
Seniors to serve our most vulnerable residents.  
 
While we are proud of these accomplishments, we are also laser-focused on continuing to evaluate our programs, 
listening to our stakeholders, and providing even better programs and events. In the coming year we look to create 
stronger links to connect our proven programs to more schools, in-person as well as virtually, and offer programs to 
support remote communities as well as French schools.  
 
It is undeniable that the COVID-19 pandemic has reshaped our organization. Leaders across our organization are all 
engaged; challenging us to adapt to meet the needs of the moment. At Manuels River, we’re doubling down on 
what we’ve been doing and deepening our commitment to by providing access to experiential and deep-impact 
learning experiences for students and through our community programs. A taste of our programs and events are 
highlighted in this report. 
 
I am inspired by how hard our team members work every day. Their dedication allowed us to achieve strong results 
in 2021.We are excited about the road ahead and believe that Manuels River is poised to have a great year in 2022. 
On behalf of our team, we are thankful for your partnership and support. 
 
Warm regards, 
Janet 



Newly installed in 2021, our outdoor classroom allows us to spend more time outdoors with school groups that 
visit to participate in STEM education programming. By providing a stopping point along the trails where 
students can warm up and rest during an outdoor program, we can be outdoors longer and walk further with our 
groups. For example, this classroom, in conjunction with the new trail that has been developed to Worsley Park, 
will allow us to once again offer programs which start at the ocean and finish at the Interpretation Centre. This 
incorporates almost 2km of walking into the programs.  

In addition to school groups, other programs will be able to use this space such as 
our youth group programs and our public programs. This will allow us to plan a 
program that involves hiking to the classroom, completing an activity there, and 
hiking back to the Centre - keeping participants outdoors and active the entire 
time. This was supported by the NL Community Healthy Living Fund.



Trails To Oceans Week was initiated in 2019 to celebrate World 
Oceans Day and International Trails Day. During the week we 
offered various events and opened the Centre for free exhibit visits.  
 
We hosted Oceans Bingo for children, Wild Wednesday for adults 
and Young Scientist for families. Wild Wednesday was a 
partnership with The Newfoundland Distillery, who provided a 
mixology lesson. We finished the week with the Grillin’ & Chillin’ 
BBQ dinner. 
 
At our next “Trails to Oceans Week” in June 2022, discover our 
beautiful, peaceful trails. Take time to recognize all the incredible 
benefits the trails provide for recreation and access to nature. 
Please join us at the next Trails To Oceans Week and share your 
excitement for the outdoors with us. 



For the past two-plus years, the outdoors has been our saving grace. It is where we went to find peace in the uncertainty 

of our “new normal”; where restaurants turned to survive; where schools turned to allow outside programs; and where 

we turned to offer the majority of our tourism product offerings. With that embracing of the outdoors as a safe haven, 

has come a newfound respect for it, a new energy and valuing of the open spaces around us. 

In spite of the pandemic, we completed Ocean Trail East in 2020 but due to lack of funding, we were not able to move 

forward with any further trail development in 2021.  

We are pleased to share that we expect to move forward in 2022 with the development of The Canyon. 

REIMAGINING THE CANYON 

The pandemic undoubtedly surfaced an appreciation for an outdoor space, the space to do essentially everything we also 

do inside; eat, cook, entertain, work, play, and relax. We plan to reimagine the area known to this community as The 

Canyon. The Canyon is a popular space that is used by the community for a picnic and swimming; but it is not accessible 

to all visitors. Our vision is to open this space to make it accessible to everyone who wants to use it. The upgrading and 

development of the Canyon Trail will open up the geological and human history experience to our visitors. 

Canyon Trail - Current State: 

Currently, this segment of trail exists as a rugged path that allows for quiet reflection, constrained to able-bodied 

individuals and very small groups; therefore, some visitors/tourists are excluded because, beyond the T’Railway, the trail 

is not accessible to those using wheelchairs, strollers, or other mobility enhancing devices. We plan to elevate the trail 

standards to the same level as the newest developed sections. 

This phase will enhance our trail system with 720 meters of accessible trail and open up the natural history of The Canyon 

as well as the opportunities to for all visitors regardless of their physical limitations to enjoy the benefits of the open space.  





A rain garden is a form of green infrastructure designed to withstand 

short-term flooding. A rain garden has loose, deep soil that absorbs and 

naturally filters rain and meltwater. This rain garden can reduce the 

amount of chemicals entering Manuels River, and eventually the ocean. 

It also provides habitat and food sources for bees, songbirds, and other 

wildlife.   

The CBS Green Team installed the rain garden near the gazebo at the 

end of June. We developed educational materials about rain gardens and 

held a free webinar about green infrastructure for residents of CBS. 



We started a new relationship with the Leukemia & Lymphoma Society 
NL. They were struggling to connect families impacted as their annual in 
person Light the Night walk has been virtual for the past two years. We 
provided a space for blood cancer survivors and their loved ones to plant 
red and white tulips.  

It was a beautiful day on November 20 for planting tulips. Blood cancer 
survivors planted white tulips and their supporters planted red tulips. 
They will meet there again in the Spring, to celebrate National Cancer 
Survivors Day. It was a special day for all.







In addition to our school programs, our Education Department offered public programs that promoted 
lifelong learning. Our public child and youth programs we offered in 2021 included Young Scientist for 
children aged 5-8, Maker Club for ages 9-12, and Trailblazers for ages 11-14. For these age groups, we 
also had our summer STEM camp.  

For adults, we offered workshops throughout the year that covered topics like foraging, digital literacy, 
hand sewing, mixology and more! We continue to focus on growing minds in by offering programs 
geared toward all members of our community.  







In 2021, the education department focused on improving heritage education and 
programming. Our guided Heritage Tour that occurs on the upstream portion of our 
trails was updated during the summer of 2021. The tour now includes information on 
land use, recreational practices, and significant historical moments. In our exhibit, we 
introduced a new heritage board, a mural, and the model of the old Manuels River 
chalet. We ensured our adult workshops featured heritage education and this includes 
upcycling, macramé, foraged wreaths, rug hooking, and needle felting. Trailblazers, a 
youth program for ages 11-13, is a program that combines heritage and STEM. The 
program introduces participants to historical figures that contributed to science and ties 
it in through STEM activities. Teaching about local heritage is an important aspect of 
cultural conservation.  

Technological skills are becoming increasingly 
important in STEM education and careers. In 
order to improve digital skills we have continued 
to run our Maker Club for youth aged 9-12 that 
teaches participants how to use new forms of 
technology and alternative computer software 
and programming. Lifelong learning is a priority 
at Manuels River, so we deliver digital literacy 
programs for adults provided by ABC Life Literacy 
Canada. 



With support from the Canadian Heritage Museums Assistance Program, we were able to redesign and enhance 
our exhibit area with some new installations. 

The stream table exhibit was relocated in the hallway outside the Education Lab. We installed a playhouse, 
affectionately called The Mini-Chalet, as it is in the style of our old chalet. This new space is for young children to 
play and discover an appreciation for science. 

We also installed a new interpretive panel showcasing the Natural Heritage of Manuels River. 



As part of the exhibit renovation, we 
commissioned local artist, Jessica Kearley 
to design and install a mural that 
encompassed just about everything that 
Manuels River is and has to offer. 

The mural is an incredible visual history of 
Manuels River. Have a look to see if you 
can find the 18th century folks enjoying a 
day on the river. Maybe you’ll discover 
someone digging for fossils, or a trail user 
picking up trash.  

The longer you look, the more you will 
see! Come check it out in our award 
winning exhibits! 

 

In 2021, we were awarded Platinum in Museums from 

Community Votes St. John’s. We also won Silver in the 

movie theatre category. These awards are voted on by 

community members on the Avalon. 

We also had the honour to be chosen for The Award of 

Merit, given by the Museum Association of Newfoundland 

& Labrador to recognize significant contributions to the 

practice of museum and heritage work in the province. It is 

awarded to an organization for outstanding, innovative or 

creative achievement in the museum, gallery or heritage 

field, or in any area related to the preservation and 

development of the province’s cultural heritage, including 

research, collection, documentation, exhibition, public 

programming and management.  

We are very proud to be honoured for our efforts.  



In 2021, we were very pleased to welcome Chef Michael Wozney as our Executive Chef and Food & 
Beverage Manager. This enabled us to bring Frida’s Riverside Café and the Manuels River Catering 
operations completely in-house, under Chef Wozney’s leadership.  
 
These changes provide a seamless experience for our clients, whether they are simply dining in the café or 
hosting a banquet or private event with food & beverage services.  
 
 



To adapt to changing shopping trends, we pivoted Riverside Gifts to an online store at 
RIVERSIDEGIFTS.CA. You can purchase online and pick-up your items at the Centre. We also held 
some pop-up shopping days on site, converting the café space into a shopping area. The old gift store 
space has been converted into office space for our growing Manuels River team. 
 
 



While the pandemic restricted much of our usual event activity at the Centre, we were able to hold some 

gatherings in the second half of the year. We held our 1st Rib Wars Competition, with the team Slabs Before Abs 

winning bragging rights and some swag. We celebrated Oktoberfest with Ninepenny Brewery and the Rotary Club 

of Avalon Northeast. We remembered our lost loved ones on Dia De Los Muertos (Day of The Dead), and we had 

an intimate dinner with the melodic sounds of Quote The Raven. Our New Year’s Eve Dinner & Dance did not go 

ahead in 2021 due to COVID-19 restrictions. 



Manuels River continues to be a popular rental choice for many varied corporate rentals such as: 
 

  - Corporate Retreats    - Annual General Meetings 
  - Retirements     - Christmas Events 
  - Board Meetings     - Workshops & Training Sessions 
  - Team Building Activities   - Award Ceremonies 
 

 

With the ability to incorporate outdoor and indoor health and wellness activities, Manuels River offers 
a unique, all-in rental opportunity for corporate, business, and agencies. 



With ever-changing public health restrictions in 2021, many 

wedding couples postponed their big wedding plans. 

Others were looking for a quick, easy option to pledge their 

love to each other. To help our clients move forward with 

their dream wedding plans quickly, we launched a new 

offering at Manuels River: Micro Weddings.  

We designed several package choices that include all the 

classic elements of a traditional wedding; an intimate 

ceremony and reception space beautifully decorated in the 

latest trends, a fantastic meal, and a delectable cake – on a 

smaller, more manageable scale. We take care of the 

details like photographer, decorating, invitations, marriage 

commissioner, and more! All the wedding couple needs to do is show up! There is no limit to the 

amount of customization we can do for couples to have their Dream Wedding Now! 





In 2020, we pivoted our annual Bobber Race Day Fundraiser into an online lottery fundraiser. In 2021, we ran 
the online lottery  from May 4 – September 15, 2021. 

The early bird prize was drawn on August 5. The winner was Wayne Elms (ticket #3429) who opted not to 
take the Greenhouse prize (worth $7,000). He chose to take the $5,000 cash payout. 

 

The total Jackpot was 130,745.00. The Jackpot was drawn on September 30. The winner was Selina 
Cumpstone (ticket #5559) who won 65,372.50. Selina is a single mother who was dreaming of purchasing 
her first home. She plans to use her winnings for this purpose. Congratulations Selina! 



After an initial postponement of the October 24thdue to high winds, the 

2021 Giv’er on the River was held on Sunday, November 7th.  This year 

was the 9th and the event had 272 participants. We were happy to be 

able to hold an in-person running event during the pandemic.  

The Giv’er on the River is one of the only family-oriented runs in the 

province, not just Conception Bay South. It is such a feel-good event that 

brings families together to exercise and enjoy the outdoors on our 

beautiful trails.  



Chefs For Trails Food Hike took place on Saturday, October 2. The weather was incredible for this sold out event. 

This year we had even more Chef stations, and added a Beer Garden station, which had 3 beer tastings, and one 

wine tasting. One of the beers available for tasting was the new MR1 Sour by Ninepenny, made with local berries 

and mint foraged on Manuels River. The beer is named MR1 after the most famous MR1 Fossil discovered on 

Manuels River. It is only available at Ninepenny Brewery or Manuels River. You can try it for yourself next time you 

visit the café or attend one of our evening events. 

Feedback from guests on CFT day was overwhelmingly positive. Next year we plan to extend this weekend even 

further with a Food Truck Trek through Conception Bay South in partnership with local farmers and food truck 

vendors. We have asked for government funding to help grow this tourism culinary experience. 









The summer of 2021 saw  the installation of a picnic and seating area outside the Centre. These 

tables were well used and enjoyed by our visitors throughout the summer and fall months. Visitors 

could stop a sit for a rest, or enjoy lunch from Poko Loko Food Truck onsite, or Frida’s Riverside Café 

inside the building. We included two accessible picnic tables. Thank you to our partners for making 

this possible.  



This program was supported by the funding we secured through the Emergency Community Support 
Fund. It was designed for newcomers to Canada to partake in outdoor recreation and to learn about 
the natural heritage of the province.  

Participants were provided free transportation to and from the centre, free snowshoe rentals, an 
outdoor program, and a healthy snack or meal. This program was focused on reducing social isolation 
and improving youth mental health. 

Many people who participated had not had an opportunity to leave the city of St. John's in over a year 

and some had not left St. John's since arriving from their country of origin. This was an opportunity for 

those individuals to participate in group activities and also have a chance to learn about the natural 

heritage of the province by learning about different plant species, participating in guided hikes to the 

fossil site and taking a tour of the fossil exhibits at Manuels River. 



Meals Ready to GO! is a food security program that we started to support our vulnerable seniors during 
a time when there was so much uncertainty. Each week we prepare homemade, balanced meals that are 
given to seniors in need. To reach these individuals we partnered with Connection for Senior (CFS), a not 
for profit organization dedicated to providing emergency accommodations and services to adults in 
need. Our Manuels River catering team prepares the meals, our volunteers from the Rotary Club of 
Avalon Northeast package and seal the meals, and the staff from CFS distribute the meals. The 
communities that are served through this partnership with Connections for Seniors, are St. John’s, 
Mount Pearl, Paradise, Goulds, Kilbride, Torbay, Portugal Cove‐St. Phillips, and Conception Bay South. 
This year we produced and delivered 10,896 meals. 



MEALS Ready To Go has had a tremendous impact. Individuals experiencing homelessness are provided 
with nutritious, home‐style meals while staying in CFS  shelters. Individuals in the community benefit 
from food bank items as well as ready‐made meals. This combination is particularly beneficial to seniors 
who have difficulty with cooking, live alone, live with disabilities, or who experience barriers to 
accessing food. 

This program was completely funded in 2021 by grant opportunities as well as the generosity of our 
friends with Rotary and private donors. To continue this program we need to have community partners, 
private donations and sponsorships. The cost to run this program annually is over $70K. If you would 
like to get involved or know a corporate sponsor who would be interested in funding this program for 
2022 please contact us.













 



Our volunteer BOD  brings together an ensemble of talented individuals with a passion for Manuels 
River and our community. These Directors give their time and expertise freely to govern the 
organization and promote our mandate. 

Committees of the Board: Finance & Operations, Fund Development, Trails, Bobber Race,  
Chefs for Trails, and Giv’er on The River.  

Joan Butler 
Neil Buckler   
Andrea Gosse*  
Michelle Hawco 
Valerie Howe 
Ryan Lawlor   
Shelley Moores*  
Vince Payne 
Jennifer Lake (ex-officio, Town CBS) 
*retired in 2021 

CHAIR: Don Sword 
VICE-CHAIR: Dave Works 
TREASURER: Doug Russell 
SECRETARY: Gail Butler 



In June of 2021, the Board undertook a process to review current operations and plan into the future, 
recognizing that the operation of Not-For-Profits and Charities has changed as a result of the pandemic.  
 
This process included a review of Board operations policies as well as a review and update of our mission, 
vision, and core values for 2022. 

We understand the importance of connecting to the natural world 

for ourselves, each other, and all of its inhabitants. We practice, 

demonstrate, and inspire others to connect with nature through the 

keeping of Manuels River.



At the end of the year, during the Christmas season, we celebrated our volunteers, staff and Board 
of Directors with an appreciation social. It was a lovely evening of food, drink and music. Afterwards, 
our staff continued the celebration at The Hangout for some gaming and virtual reality experiences. 





On behalf of the Board of Directors of the Manuels River Natural 

Heritage Society Inc., I am pleased to present you with the 2021 Audited 

Financial Statements. This was our first year with our new auditor Brian 

T. Scammell, CPA and I must say the finance committee was impressed 

with the thoroughness of the audit.  

The 2021 fiscal year was once again impacted by the downturn in the 

local economy and further negatively impacted by the COVID-19 

pandemic. Although operational revenue created by Centre operations 

was up from 2020 by over $300,000, as presented in the Schedule of 

Operational Revenue on page 13, I must point out on page 4 as shown in 

the Statement of Revenues and Expenditures that if it wasn’t for $239, 

529 in Federal COVID funding we would have ended the year in a negative position with net of Expenditures 

over Revenues of ($113,315). Also, in note 10, to the financial statements I must point out that we received a 

grant of $100,000 from Heritage Canada late in the 2021 year and recorded it at that time as revenue, while 

expenses to use those funds will not be incurred until 2022. Thus, on page 4, Statement of Revenues and 

Expenditures, that $100,000 grant is the main reason we were able to show Excess of Revenue over 

Expenditures of $126,214. On a positive note, Bobber, Giv’er and Chefs for Trails were again great success 

stories attributable once again to wonderful collaboration between volunteers and staff. Overall, I am pleased to 

report that despite every obstacle encountered and thanks to a real team effort by staff and volunteers we 

ended the year in a positive position.  

I would like to acknowledge the continued support from our key partners including the Town of Conception Bay 

South, Hibernia Management and Development Company Ltd., the federal and provincial governments, as well 

as our many donations and pledges from private and corporate supporters. As a result of the COVID-19 

pandemic there were several federal and provincial subsidies and grants available in 2021 to organizations such 

as ours for which we are thankful, that our Executive Director Janet Rumsey and her team, to their credit, made 

themselves keenly aware of and availed of where appropriate.  

I would like to acknowledge the dedicated efforts of our management and staff, volunteers, Board of Directors, 

and committee members, to continue to make Manuels River the continuing success story that it is. In particular 

in 2021, their efforts in contributing to the success of the Bobber Race Lottery, and Giv’er on the River, is to be 

applauded. 

In conclusion let me once again express our sincere appreciation to all our stakeholders for their continued 

confidence in and support for our organization. Although undoubtedly 2022 will continue to be a challenge for 

us, particularly in the first half of the year with COVID still impacting our operation, I am confident with Janet’s 

strong leadership and everyone’s support we can get through 2022 once again unscathed.  

Douglas Russell  

Treasurer  


































